

Making Biblical Scholarship Accessible

This document was supplied for free educational purposes. Unless it is in the public domain, it may not be sold for profit or hosted on a webserver without the permission of the copyright holder.

If you find it of help to you and would like to support the ministry of Theology on the Web, please consider using the links below:



A table of contents for the *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical* Society can be found here:

https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/articles_whs_01.php

Supplement to the Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, May 1999

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1998

SILVER JUBILEE EDITION 1974-98

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil. Information Services, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1998

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

- 1. FIELD, Clive Douglas: 'Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1997', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 177-91.
- 2. FIELD, Clive Douglas: The people called Methodists: a documentary history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain and Ireland on microfiche instalments 1-11, Leiden: IDC Publishers, 1998, [6] + 78pp.
- 3. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: 'Reclaiming an inheritance: Wesley as theologian in the history of Methodist theology', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 213-26, 248-53.
- 4. ROBERTS, Richard Owen: Whitefield in print: a bibliographic record of works by, for and against George Whitefield, with annotations, biographical and historical notices, and bibliographies of his associates and contemporaries, the whole forming a literary history of the great eighteenth-century revival, Wheaton: Richard Owen Roberts, Publishers, 1988, xlii + 765pp.
- 5. WESLEY HISTORICAL SOCIETY: Wesley Historical Society: general index to the Proceedings, vols. 31-50, and to book reviews in vols. 26-50, compiled by John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: printed on behalf of the Society by Methodist Publishing House, [1998], [2] + 106pp.

See also Nos. 88, 166, 168.

GUIDES TO SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. GANDY, Michael: Basic facts about ... English Nonconformity for family historians, Birmingham: Federation of Family History Societies, 1998, 16pp.
- 7. McLAUGHLIN, Eve: Nonconformist ancestors, Haddenham: Varneys Press, 1995, 36pp.
- 8. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the Methodist Conference archive, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1998, [2] + iv + 75pp.

- 9. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: The Fletcher-Tooth papers, volume 1: correspondence A-B, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1997, [2] + vi + 179pp.
- MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: The Fletcher-Tooth collection, volume 2: correspondence C-D, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1998, [2] + vi + 171pp.
- 11. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *Rattenbury family papers, volume 4: the Harold Burgoyne Rattenbury papers*, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1998, [2] + ii + 89pp.
- 12. METHODIST CHURCH: Archives and History Committee: Methodist Heritage: Britain, Methodist heritage, 1998: information for visitors on historic Methodist places and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 1998, 30pp.

See also Nos. 24, 28, 37, 192.

EDITIONS OF PRIMARY SOURCES

- 13. ADDINGHAM: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Addingham Wesleyan Methodist burials, 1844-1995, transcribed by Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [199?], 84pp.
- 14. ADDINGHAM: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Addingham Wesleyan Methodist memorial inscriptions, indexed by Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1996], 39pp.
- 15. ADDINGHAM: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Wesleyan Methodist baptisms, Addingham, 1840-1899, Draughton, 1887-1899, transcribed and indexed by John Hartley, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [199?], 43pp.
- 16. CENSUS OFFICE: *The 1851 religious census: Surrey*, transcribed by Cliff Webb and edited by David Robinson, Surrey Record Society, Vol. XXXV, Guildford: the Society, 1997, ccxxxvii + 165pp.
- 17. CENSUS OFFICE: 1851 religious census: West Cornwall and the Isles of Scilly, transcribed and edited [by] John Charles Cripps Probert, [Redruth: the editor, 1998], 4 + [20]pp.

- 18. CENSUS OFFICE: Religious worship in Norfolk: the 1851 census of accommodation and attendance at worship, edited by Janet Ede and Norma Virgoe, Norfolk Record Society, Vol. LXII, Norwich: the Society, 1998, 402pp.
- 19. CENSUS OFFICE: Suffolk returns from the census of religious worship of 1851, edited by T.C.B. Timmins, Suffolk Records Society, Vol. XXXIX, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 1997, lxxii + [2] + 230pp.
- 20. DRAUGHTON: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Draughton Wesleyan Methodist Chapel: a brief history of the chapel, with the memorial inscriptions & abstract of the burial register, 1847-1956, edited by Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1997], 20pp.
- 21. GIBSON, William: Religion and society in England and Wales, 1689-1800, edited by William Gibson, London: Leicester University Press, 1998, xi + 241pp.
- 22. GUISELEY: Primitive Methodist Church: Providence Chapel (Primitive Methodist Chapel), Otley Road, Guiseley: memorial inscriptions in the burial ground, 1845-1956 (with a brief history & additional notes), edited by Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1998], 24pp.
- 23. HEBDEN BRIDGE: United Methodist Church: Cross Lanes, Hebden Bridge United Methodist Church: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Terry Brambles, Dorothy Hunt, Margaret Wilde [and] Margaret Clyne, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1991, [32]pp.
- 24. HUDDERSFIELD: Methodist Church: Huddersfield High Street Methodist Church: baptisms, 1794-1815, compiled by Stephen D. Whitwam, Huddersfield: Huddersfield & District Family History Society, 1990, [2] + 37pp.
- 25. MIDGLEY: United Methodist Church: Providence United Methodist Church, Midgley: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Rita and Roy Dunford, Margaret Wilde [and] Margaret Clyne, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1995, [54]pp.
- 26. MYTHOLMROYD: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Mytholmroyd Wesleyan Methodist Church: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Barbara Johnys, Terry Brambles [and] Margaret Wilde, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1993, [104]pp.
- 27. RAWDON: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Greenhill Wesleyan Methodist Church, Rawdon: burials, 1905-1961 & memorial inscriptions, 1836-1961, produced by Les Wolstenhulme and Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1997], ii + 42pp.

- 28. ST JUST IN PENWITH: Wesleyan Methodist Church: An index to the transcripts of monumental inscriptions in the burial ground at St Just in Penwith Wesleyan, [Truro]: Cornwall Family History Society, 1996, 32pp.
- 29. SOWERBY: United Methodist Church: Boulderclough United Methodist Church, Sowerby: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Terry Brambles, David Pollard, Margaret Wilde, Barbara Johnys [and] Barbara Fothergill, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1994, [29]pp.
- 30. SOWERBY: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Rooley Lane, Sowerby Wesleyan Methodist Church: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Terry Brambles, Dorothy Hunt, Margaret Wilde [and] Jim Town, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1992, [25]pp.
- 31. SOWERBY BRIDGE: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Bolton Brow Wesleyan Methodist Church, Sowerby Bridge: monumental inscriptions, [transcribed by] Terry Brambles, Dorothy Hunt, Margaret Wilde [and] Barbara Fothergill, [Mytholmroyd]: Calderdale Family History Society, 1992, [48]pp.
- 32. YEADON: Primitive Methodist Church: Primitive Methodist Chapel, Town Hall Square, Yeadon: burials, 1844 & 1852-1944 & memorial inscriptions, produced by Les Wolstenhulme and Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1997], i + 27pp.
- 33. YEADON: Wesleyan Methodist Church: Wesleyan Methodist Chapel (Chapel Hill), Yeadon: memorial inscriptions in the burial ground, 1827-1935, produced by Les Wolstenhulme and Brian Clayton, [Leeds]: Wharfedale Family History Group, [1997], ii + 43pp.

See also Nos. 2, 68, 77, 137, 153.

CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 34. BRIERLEY, Peter: Religion in Britain, 1900 to 2000, London: Christian Research, 1998, 18pp.
- 35. DITCHFIELD, Grayson McClure: *The Evangelical Revival*, London: UCL Press, 1998, viii + 136pp.
- 36. HYLSON-SMITH, Kenneth: The Churches in England from Elizabeth I to Elizabeth II: volume III, 1833-1998, London: SCM Press, 1998, xiii + 383pp.

- 37. SAWKINS, John W.: 'Church affiliation statistics: counting Methodist sheep', Soundings: proceedings of a day conference on church membership, held at the Methodist Church, Queen Street, Stirling, Saturday, 14th March 1998, Edinburgh: Heriot-Watt University, School of Management, [1998], pp. 10-27.
- 38. TURNER, John Munsey: *Modern Methodism in England*, 1932-1998, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 1998, xi + 116pp.

See also Nos. 21, 72, 149, 166, 168.

LOCAL HISTORIES

- 39. AINSWORTH, Cyril: A history of Methodism in the Clitheroe Circuits, [Clitheroe: the author, 1992-95], 2 vol., 48 + 63pp.
- 40. BONE, Jennifer: The chapel on the green: the story of Methodists in Tockington, Bristol: Tockington Press, 1997, [4] + iv + 100pp.
- 41. ELLINS, Shirley Truswell: A journey in faith: Greenhill Methodism, 1797 to 1997, [Sheffield: Greenhill Methodist Church, 1997], [8] + 96pp.
- 42. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'A dismal notoriety: the rise and progress of Methodism at Wednesbury, 1742-1744, in the light of New England revivalism', *Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin*, Vol. 7, No. 2, Autumn 1998, pp. 34-44, Vol. 7, No. 3, Spring 1999, pp. 67-77.
- 43. JAMES, Gillian M.: A journey of faith: some research into the Methodists of Bishopsteignton, Dawlish: printed by Admin Services, 1998, [68]pp.
- 44. POND, Chris: The history of the Loughton Methodist Church and of Methodist expansion in south-west Essex, incorporating and updating an earlier text by Peter Moles and Ian Chamberlain, Loughton: the Church in association with the Loughton and District Historical Society, 1998, [6] + 60 + [2]pp.
- 45. RODDIE, Robin Parker: 'John Wesley's legacy to Ireland' [with responses by Stephen Neill and Patrick Lyons], Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 4, Part 1, Summer 1998, pp. 3-21.
- 46. ROE, Peter: The faith house: a diary of Chessington Methodist Church, 1948-1997, Chessington: Nikki Publishing, 1998, [10] + vii + 293pp.
- 47. SAMPSON, William F.: 'Affable and humane': the history of the development and growth of Methodism in the King's Lynn Circuit, from the coming of John Wesley in 1771, King's Lynn: printed by Clanpress, 1998, 168pp.

- 48. SHEPHERDSON, Colin: A list and brief details of chapels in the Gainsborough [Grimsby & Cleethorpes; Holbeach; Lincoln; Louth; Skegness & Wainfleet; Stamford, Newark, Peterborough, Wisbech & Goole] Circuit, past and present, Boston: the author, 1998, [10] + [21] + [8] + [22] + [16] + [8] + [11]pp.
- 49. SMITH, G. Donald: A history of Emsworth Methodist Church, [Emsworth: the Church], 1996, 68pp.
- 50. STEVENSON, Joan, CABORN, Harry and POLLARD, Leslie: A short history of Methodism in Anstey, Anstey: Anstey Methodist Church, 1976, 60pp.
- 51. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: 'Significant inroads into "Satan's seat': early Methodism in Bradford, 1740-1760', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 141-54.
- 52. WILLIAMS, Edwin Colin: 'The Nonconformist movement in industrial Swansea, 1780-1914', University of Wales (Swansea) M.Phil. thesis, 1993, [4] + vii + 307pp.
- 53. WORTH, Andrew: 'London Methodism in 1903', Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 58, Autumn 1998, pp. 14-34.
- 54. YALDEN, Peter James: 'Nonconformity in north Shropshire: the evolution of chapel communities in a rural society, c. 1650-1900', University of New South Wales Ph.D. thesis, 1997, 2 vol., viii + 420pp.
- See also Nos. 12-20, 22-33, 56, 68, 76-7, 79, 83, 86-7, 89, 145, 148, 160-5, 171, 177, 181-2, 185-7, 189, 198-9.

BIOGRAPHIES: COLLECTIVE

- 55. ARMSTRONG, John Harper: *Five great evangelists* [including George Whitefield, John Wesley and Howell Harris], Fearn: Christian Focus Publications, 1997, 256pp.
- 56. LEARY, William: Some Lincolnshire Methodists, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1998, vi + 65pp.
- 57. MANCHESTER: John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *Methodist biographical index: compiled from the manuscript collections* [by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1998, [4] + 212pp.

- 58. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume III: I-L, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1997, xxxiii + 310pp.
- 59. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume IV: M-O, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1998, xxxix + 464pp.
- 60. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume V: P-Q, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1998, xlvi + 350pp.
- 61. ROGAL, Samuel J.: A biographical dictionary of 18th century Methodism, volume VI: R-Smi, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1998, lii + 494pp.

See also Nos. 6-7, 13-15, 20, 22-33, 84, 151.

BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 62. ALDRIDGE, Alfred Owen: 'Voltaire and Wesley', Studies on Voltaire and the Eighteenth Century, Vol. 341, 1996, pp. 151-7.
- 63. BERGLER, Thomas E.: 'John Wesley's pastoral leadership of the early Methodist societies, using theology, experience and practice', Wheaton College (Illinois) M.A. thesis, 1995, vi + 136pp.
- 64. BUTLER, David: "Look for the mother to find the son": the influence of Susanna Wesley on her son John', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 4, October 1998, pp. 90-100.
- 65. FIELD, Richard S.: 'Further notes on the Rescue of John Wesley, Philadelphia style' [painting by Henry Perlee Parker, 1839], Yale University Art Gallery Bulletin, 1989, pp. 62-7.
- 66. GONZÁLEZ, Justo Luis: 'Can Wesley be read in Spanish?', Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 161-8, 241-2.
- 67. GREEN, Amy S.: 'The *Rescue of John Wesley*: the birth of Methodism and the struggle for temporal perfection' [painting by Henry Perlee Parker, 1839], *Yale University Art Gallery Bulletin*, 1989, pp. 55-61.
- 68. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: 'A Wesley letter on deeds, sashes and schedules' [John Wesley to John Valton, 24 March 1782], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 125-31.

- 69. KNIGHTS, Elspeth: 'A "licensuous" daughter: Mehetabel Wesley, 1697-1750', Women's Writing, Vol. 4, 1997, pp. 15-38.
- 70. McREYNOLDS, Kathy: Susanna Wesley, Minneapolis: Bethany House Publishers, 1998, 160pp.
- 71. OLLESON, Philip: 'The Wesleys at home: Charles Wesley and his children', Methodist History, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 139-52.
- 72. SIERRA, Eduardo: 'John Wesley y el movimiento metodista', *Historia y Vida*, Vol. 24, 1991, pp. 121-6.
- 73. SUCHOCKI, Marjorie: 'Coming home: Wesley, Whitehead and women', Drew Gateway, Vol. 57, No. 3, Spring 1987, pp. 31-43.
- 74. YOUNG, Norman: Charles Wesley: a tribute, Melbourne: Uniting Church Historical Society, Victoria, 1988, 10pp.
- See also Nos. 3, 21, 45, 55, 78, 91, 93-107, 109-11, 113-17, 119-25, 129, 131-44, 146-7, 167, 169, 172-3, 178-80, 183-4, 190, 195, 202, 204.

BIOGRAPHIES: CONTEMPORARIES OF THE WESLEYS

- 75. BATTY, Margaret: James Hamilton of Dunbar, physician and preacher, Emsworth: WMHS Publications, 1998, iv + 68pp.
- 76. BIGGS, Barry John: 'Two Lincolnshire "Methodist" parsons' [John Pugh and William Dodwell], *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 5, No. 4, Autumn 1998, pp. 50-60.
- 77. BOYNTON, L.: 'Oxford in 1742: a letter of the Revd John Gambold', *History of Universities*, Vol. XIII, 1994, pp. 301-12.
- 78. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: John Bennet and the origins of Methodism and the Evangelical Revival in England, Lanham: Scarecrow Press, 1997, xxii + 370pp.

See also Nos. 4, 9-10, 55, 58-61, 101-2, 115, 120, 127, 150-1, 191.

BIOGRAPHIES: NINETEENTH CENTURY

79. BANKS, John: 'Blessed Sabbath days: a life of Elizabeth Bolton of Finstock (1788-1854)', Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 41, Spring 1998, pp. 2-18.

- BOURNE, Frederick William: I can't help praising the Lord! The life of Billy Bray, revised and edited [by] Christopher Wright, Monmouth: Bridge Publishing, 1987, [8] + 86pp.
- DAVIS, George W.: 'Rev Peter Mackenzie, 1824-1895, preacher and lecturer', Scottish Methodism: Journal of the Scottish Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 28, 1998, pp. 5-13 and Methodism from Tees to Tweed: Bulletin of the North East Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, No. 70, Autumn 1998, pp. 13-20.
- 82. EDWARDS, Noel G.: *Ploughboy's progress: the life of Sir George Edwards*, edited with an introduction by Alun Howkins, [Norwich]: Centre of East Anglian Studies, University of East Anglia, 1998, 155pp.
- 83. HOLMES, Peter: 'A Bradford department store and its Victorian founders' [John Holmes and Co. Ltd.], *Yorkshire Archaeological Journal*, Vol. 70, 1998, pp. 141-56.
- 84. TOSH, John: 'Methodist domesticity and middle-class masculinity in nineteenthcentury England' [with special reference to Joshua Pritchard, Isaac Holden and Cornelius Stovin], Gender and Christian religion: papers read at the 1996 summer meeting and the 1997 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 34, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1998, pp. 323-45.

See also Nos. 92, 153, 156-9, 161, 163, 165, 174, 177, 188-9, 206.

BIOGRAPHIES: TWENTIETH CENTURY

- 85. BANKS, John: We saw the coloured counties, [Alderley Edge]: Penwork (Leeds) Limited, [1998], 68pp.
- 86. COOKE, Dennis: 'Profile: Eric Gallagher', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 4, October 1998, pp. 38-46.
- 87. GASKINS, Peter: 'Richard Latham Hull (1871-1954): a Barrow "workaday preacher", *Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal*, No. 41, Spring 1998, pp. 22-9.
- 88. HOARE, Brian: 'Profile: Donald English' [with select bibliography of his publications], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 2, April 1998, pp. 26-35.
- 89. REES, Ruth G.: Children of the manse, Buxton: Church in the Market Place Publications, 1998, [4] + 71pp.

90. VALENTINE, Simon Ross: William Edwin Sangster, Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1998, [2] + 32pp.

See also Nos. 11, 148, 192, 196.

THEOLOGY

- 91. CARDER, Kenneth L.: 'What difference does knowing Wesley make?', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 21-34, 230-1.
- 92. CARTER, David: 'Joseph Agar Beet and the eschatological crisis', *Proceedings* of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 197-216.
- 93. CHARLESWORTH, James Hamilton: 'The Wesleys and the canon: an unperceived openness', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 3, 1996, pp. 63-88.
- 94. CLAPPER, Gregory Scott: As if the heart mattered: a Wesleyan spirituality, Nashville: Upper Room Books, 1997, 111pp.
- 95. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'John Wesley's doctrine of the new birth', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 53-68.
- 96. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'John Wesley's topography of the heart: dispositions, tempers and affections', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 162-75.
- 97. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: 'Real Christianity as integrating theme in Wesley's soteriology: the critique of a modern myth', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 51, No. 2, Fall 1996, pp. 15-43.
- 98. CRACKNELL, Kenneth Robert: Our doctrines: Methodist theology as classical Christianity, Calver: Cliff College Publishing, 1998, 92pp.
- 99. ECKLEY, Richard Kevin: 'Pneumatology in the Wesleyan tradition and Yves Congar: a comparative and ecumenical study', Duquesne University Ph.D. thesis, 1998, 241pp.
- 100. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'The path to perfection in pseudo-Macarius and John Wesley', *Pacifica*, Vol. 11, 1998, pp. 54-62.

- 101. FLEETWOOD, James L.: 'Continuity and discontinuity: John Wesley and George Whitefield on the doctrines of election and predestination', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School M.A. thesis, 1995.
- 102. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'John Wesley's indebtedness to Jonathan Edwards', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 2, April 1998, pp. 89-96.
- 103. GOODWIN, Charles Henry: 'Setting perfection too high: John Wesley's changing attitudes toward the "London blessing", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 86-96.
- 104. GUNTER, W. Stephen, JONES, Scott Jameson, CAMPBELL, Ted Allen, MILES, Rebekah L. and MADDOX, Randy Lynn: Wesley and the quadrilateral: renewing the conversation, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1997, 174pp.
- 105. KNIGHT, Henry Hawthorn: 'John Wesley: mentor for an Evangelical Revival', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 179-86.
- 106. KUROWSKI, Mark T.: 'The first step toward grace: John Wesley's use of the spiritual homilies of Macarius the Great', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 113-24.
- 107. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: 'John Wesley and theological method', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 35-47, 231-2.
- 108. LANGFORD, Thomas Anderson: *Methodist theology*, Peterborough: Epworth Press, 1998, ix + 112pp.
- 109. LEE, Hoo-Jung: 'Experiencing the Spirit in Wesley and Macarius', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 197-212, 245-8.
- 110. LODAHL, Michael Eugene: 'The cosmological basis for Wesley's "gradualism", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 17-32.
- 111. LOGAN, James Cecil: 'Offering Christ: Wesleyan evangelism today', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 113-27, 236-7.
- 112. LYONS, Patrick: 'Conversion in the Benedictine and Wesleyan traditions', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 2/Vol. 51, No. 1, Fall 1995/Spring 1996, pp. 83-94.

- 113. McGONIGLE, Herbert Boyd: 'John Wesley's eschatology', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 153-75.
- 114. MEADOWS, Philip Roger: 'Wesleyan theology for a world context', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 20-52.
- 115. MOORE, Doreen L.: 'An historical analysis of the biblical and theological convictions of three eighteenth-century Christian leaders (John Wesley, George Whitefield and Jonathan Edwards) regarding the relationship between ministerial and familial responsibilities', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School M.A. thesis, 1993.
- 116. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: 'Charles Wesley and the end of the world', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 3, 1996, pp. 33-61.
- 117. NEWPORT, Kenneth G.C.: 'Premillennialism in the early writings of Charles Wesley', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 85-106.
- 118. RANDALL, Ian M.: 'Full salvation: expressions of traditional Wesleyan holiness in the early twentieth century', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 176-90.
- 119. RUNYON, Theodore Hubert: *The new creation: John Wesley's theology today*, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1998, 270pp.
- 120. SCHLUCHTER, A.: 'Wesley et Whitefield: une controverse sur l'évangélisation', *Revue Réformée*, Vol. 37, 1986, pp. 177-219.
- 121. SHONTZ, William H.: 'Anglican influence on John Wesley's soteriology', Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 32, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 33-52.
- 122. TURNER, John Munsey: 'Wesley's pragmatic theology', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 1-19.
- 123. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Tradition and the spirit of faith in a Methodist perspective', New perspectives on historical theology: essays in memory of John Meyendorff, edited by Bradley Nassif, Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company, 1996, pp. 45-69.
- 124. WALLS, Jerry Leroy: "As the waters cover the sea": John Wesley on the problem of evil', *Faith and Philosophy*, Vol. 13, 1996, pp. 534-62.

- 125. WHIDDEN, Woodrow W.: 'Wesley on imputation: a truly reckoned reality or antinomian polemical wreckage?', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 52, No. 2, Fall 1997, pp. 63-70.
- 126. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'The attainment of Christian perfection as a Wesleyan/Holiness re-interpretation of the Anglican rite of confirmation', Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 50, No. 2/Vol. 51, No. 1, Fall 1995/Spring 1996, pp. 173-96.
- 127. WOOD, Laurence Willard: 'John Fletcher and the rediscovery of Pentecost in Methodism', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 53, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 7-34.

See also Nos. 3, 63, 66, 129, 136, 146, 151, 156-7, 159, 204.

SACRAMENTS

See Nos. 131-3, 135, 140-3.

LITURGY AND WORSHIP

- 128. PARKES, William: 'Watchnight, covenant service and the love-feast in early British Methodism', *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 32, No. 2, Fall 1997, pp. 35-58.
- 129. SUCHOCKI, Marjorie: 'The perfection of prayer' [in John Wesley], *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 49-63, 232.
- 130. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: 'Benedictines and Methodists in liturgical renewal: currents and cross-currents', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 2/Vol. 51, No. 1, Fall 1995/Spring 1996, pp. 211-22.

HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 131. ALEXANDER, James Neil: 'With eloquence in speech and song: Anglican reflections on the eucharistic hymns (1745) of John and Charles Wesley', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 35-50.
- 132. BAKER, Frank: 'Approaching a variorum edition of Hymns on the Lord's Supper', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 7-15.

- 133. BERGER, Teresa: "Finding echoes": the catechism of the Catholic Church and the Hymns on the Lord's Supper', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 63-73.
- 134. DALE, James: 'Holy larceny? Elizabeth Rowe's poetry in Charles Wesley's hymns', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 3, 1996, pp. 5-20.
- 135. FROST, Francis: 'The veiled unveiling of the glory of God in the eucharistic hymns of Charles Wesley: the self-emptying glory of God', *Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society*, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 87-99.
- 136. GIBSON, Colin: 'Popular theology in the hymns of Charles Wesley', *Music in the Air*, Summer 1996, pp. 2-6.
- 137. HART, Mildred Elizabeth Hannon: All loves excelling: daily meditation with Charles Wesley, compiled by Mildred Elizabeth Hannon Hart, edited by Gerald Hobbs and Pauline Mary Webb, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House, 1997, [2] + 409pp.
- 138. HOUGHTON, Edward: 'Hymns at Tyburn' [Charles Wesley's hymns for the condemned], Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 15, 1997-99, pp. 79-85.
- 139. KIMBROUGH, Steven T.: A heart to praise my God: Wesley hymns for today, Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1996, 208pp.
- 140. KISHKOVSKY, Leonid: 'The Wesleys' Hymns on the Lord's Supper and orthodoxy', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 75-86.
- 141. LOGAN, James Cecil: 'The Wesleys' Hymns on the Lord's Supper from a Methodist perspective', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 51-61.
- 142. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "In thankful verse proclaim": English eucharistic hymns of the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries', *Studia Liturgica*, Vol. 26, 1996, pp. 237-52.
- 143. WATSON, John Richard: 'Hymns on the Lord's Supper, 1745, and some literary and liturgical sources', Proceedings of the Charles Wesley Society, Vol. 2, 1995, pp. 17-33.
- 144. WATSON, John Richard: 'An Ovidian source for Charles Wesley?', Hymn Society of Great Britain and Ireland Bulletin, Vol. 14, 1994-96, pp. 271-5.

CHURCH POLITY

- 145. KER, Donald P.: 'Church order within Methodism', Irish Biblical Studies, Vol. 17, 1995, pp. 138-43.
- 146. MILLER, Kenneth H.: 'Ecclesiology, sin and restoration: toward a Wesleyan concept of the Church and the keys', Trinity Evangelical Divinity School Ph.D. thesis, 1998, 280pp.

See also No. 63.

CLASS MEETINGS AND MEMBERSHIP

147. HENDERSON, David Michael: John Wesley's class meeting: a model for making disciples, Nappanee: Evangel Publishing House, 1997, 191pp.

CONFERENCE

See No. 8.

ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 148. McGUFFIN, Samuel J.: 'Methodist ministers by degree and distinction', Bulletin of the Wesley Historical Society (Irish Branch), Vol. 4, Part 1, Summer 1998, pp. 28-37.
- 149. SHORNEY, David: "Women may preach but men must govern": gender roles in the growth and development of the Bible Christian denomination', Gender and Christian religion: papers read at the 1996 summer meeting and the 1997 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 34, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1998, pp. 309-22.

LAY MINISTRY

150. COLLINS, Vicki Tolar: 'Walking in light, walking in darkness: the story of women's changing rhetorical space in early Methodism', *Rhetoric Review*, Vol. 14, 1996, pp. 336-54.

- 151. ERICKSON, Joyce Quiring: "Perfect love": achieving sanctification as a pattern of desire in the life writings of early Methodist women' [with special reference to Mary Bosanquet Fletcher, Elizabeth Ritchie Mortimer and Hester Ann Roe Rogers], *Prose Studies*, Vol. 20, No. 2, August 1997, pp. 72-89.
- 152. JONES, Margaret P.: 'From "the state of my soul" to "exalted piety": women's voices in the Arminian/Methodist Magazine, 1778-1821', Gender and Christian religion: papers read at the 1996 summer meeting and the 1997 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 34, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1998, pp. 273-86.
- 153. MACK, Phyllis: 'Giving birth to the truth: a letter by the Methodist Mary Taft' [to Mary Bosanquet Fletcher, 14 May 1811], Scottish Journal of Religious Studies, Vol. 19, 1998, pp. 19-30.
- 154. PARKER, Alan: Confidence in mutual aid: a biography of the Methodist Local Preachers Mutual Aid Association, 1849-1999, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of the Association, [1998], xv + 386pp.
- 155. TURNER, John Munsey: 'The local preacher in Methodism', *Epworth Review*, Vol. 25, No. 3, July 1998, pp. 86-95.
- 156. WILSON, Linda: 'Conversion amongst female Methodists, 1825-75', Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 217-25.
- 157. WILSON, Linda: 'Female spirituality amongst Nonconformists, 1825-75', University of Bristol (Cheltenham and Gloucester College of Higher Education) Ph.D. thesis, 1997, xi + 297pp.
- 158. WILSON, Linda: 'Nonconformist obituaries: how stereotyped was their view of women?', Women of faith in Victorian culture: reassessing the angel in the house, edited by Anne Hogan and Andrew Bradstock, Houndmills: Macmillan Press, 1998, pp. 145-58.
- 159. WILSON, Linda: "She succeeds with cloudless brow ...": how active was the spirituality of Nonconformist women in the home during the period 1825-75?', Gender and Christian religion: papers read at the 1996 summer meeting and the 1997 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, Studies in Church History, Vol. 34, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1998, pp. 347-59.

See also Nos. 64, 73, 80, 82, 84, 87, 149, 189.

BUILDINGS AND FINANCE

- 160. LAKE, Jeremy, COX, Jo and BERRY, Eric: 'The stronghold of Methodism: a survey of chapels in Cornwall', *Church Archaeology*, Vol. 1, March 1997, pp. 26-34.
- 161. WILSON, N.D.: "Sane, if unheroic": the work of William John Hale (1862-1929), Wesleyan Methodist and architect', *Miscellany 1*, Chapels Society Occasional Publications, I, London: the Society, 1998, pp. 51-73.

See also Nos. 12, 48.

HOME MISSIONS

- 162. ALDERDICE, Duncan: Need not creed [Newtownabbey Methodist Mission, 1898-1998], [Newtownabbey: the Mission, 1998], viii + 64pp.
- 163. DEWS, David Colin: 'Thomas James Heywood (1854-1924), Primitive Methodist home missioner', Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 58, Autumn 1998, pp. 3-9.
- 164. TOMKINS, Daniel: Mission accomplished: the story of the first 100 years of the Bolton Methodist Mission, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of the Mission, 1997, [6] + 143pp.

See also Nos. 42, 102, 111, 120, 177, 187.

OVERSEAS MISSIONS

See Nos. 11, 203.

POLITICAL IMPACT

- 165. DEWS, David Colin: 'D.B. Foster (1858-1948): "socialism and the Christ are one, as body and soul are one", Wesley Historical Society (Yorkshire Branch) Bulletin, No. 73, September 1998, pp. 5-12.
- 166. GOBBETT, Brian W.: 'Inevitable revolution and Methodism in early industrial England: revisiting the historiography of the Halévy thesis', *Fides et Historia*, Vol. 29, No. 1, Winter/Spring 1997, pp. 28-43.

- 167. GRASSOW, Peter: 'John Wesley and revolution: a South African perspective', *Rethinking Wesley's theology for contemporary Methodism*, edited by Randy Lynn Maddox, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1998, pp. 183-95, 244-5.
- 168. HEATHORN, Stephen: 'E.P. Thompson, Methodism and the "culturalist" approach to the historical study of religion', *Method and Theory in the Study of Religion*, Vol. 10, 1998, pp. 210-26.
- 169. HYNSON, Leon Orville: 'Religion and politics, truth and toleration: toward a Wesleyan political philosophy', *Evangelical Journal*, Vol. 15, No. 1, Spring 1997, pp. 18-32.
- 170. NOPPEN, Jean-Pierre van: 'Methodist discourse and industrial work ethic: a critical theolinguistic approach', *Revue Belge de Philologie et d'Histoire*, Vol. 73, 1995, pp. 693-714.
- 171. POPE, Robert: Building Jerusalem: Nonconformity, labour and the social question in Wales, 1906-1939, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1998, xiv + 269pp.
- See also Nos. 82, 86, 180, 194.

SOCIAL WITNESS

- 172. DEEKS, David Gerald: 'Economics from a Wesleyan perspective', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 110-28.
- 173. HARROD, John: 'Wesleyan reflections on ecology', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 129-52.
- 174. JEREMY, David John: 'Late-Victorian and Edwardian Methodist businessmen and wealth', *Religion, business and wealth in modern Britain*, edited by David John Jeremy, London: Routledge, 1998, pp. 71-85.
- 175. MACHIN, George Ian Thom: Churches and social issues in twentieth-century Britain, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998, xii + 269pp.
- 176. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander-: 'Wesleyan responses to poverty', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 86-109.

- 177. SMITH, Len: 'The Rev James Crabb and the welfare of gypsies in Hampshire and Dorset', *Hatcher Review*, Vol. 5, No. 43, Spring 1997, pp. 33-43.
- 178. WARD, William Reginald: 'Methodism and wealth, 1740-1860', Religion, business and wealth in modern Britain, edited by David John Jeremy, London: Routledge, 1998, pp. 63-70.
- 179. WESTPHAL, Euler: 'A ética social na teologia de John Wesley', Vox Scripturae, Vol. 7, 1997, pp. 83-97.
- 180. YOUNG, Norman: Wesley, conscience and war, [Adelaide]: Uniting Church Historical Society, South Australia, 1988, 14pp.

See also Nos. 138, 171, 187.

EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 181. ARMITAGE, Ernest: Wesley College Dublin, 1845-1995: an illustrated history, Ballinteer: the College, 1995, 119pp.
- 182. BEST, Gary Martin: Continuity and change: a history of Kingswood School, 1748-1998, [Bath: the School, 1998], [2] + 284pp.
- 183. BYRNE, Herbert Winston: *John Wesley and learning*, Salem: Schmul Publishing Co., 1997, 224pp.
- 184. CHEVALLIER, Marjolaine: 'L'Education chrétienne des enfants de Pierre Poiret, source du catéchisme de John Wesley', De l'humanisme aux lumières, Bayle et le protestantisme: mélanges en l'honneur d'Elisabeth Labrousse, edited by Michelle Magdelaine, Maria-Cristina Pitassi, Ruth Whelan and Antony McKenna, Paris: Universitas, 1996, pp. 231-42.
- 185. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: 'Bourne College, Quinton, Birmingham', Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 7, No. 1, Spring 1998, pp. 2-18.
- 186. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: Three colleges: Primitive Methodist secondary educational ventures [Elmfield College, York; Ladies College, Clapham, London; Bourne College, Birmingham], Eighth Chapel Aid Lecture, 1998, [Englesea Brook: Museum of Primitive Methodism], 1998, [4] + 51 + [5]pp.
- 187. POTTER, Howard: 50 years of Peck Wood, 1948-1998, [Rowney Green: Peck Wood Centre, 1998], [2] + 114pp.

188. SMITH, John Thomas: Methodism and education, 1849-1902: J.H. Rigg, Romanism and Wesleyan schools, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998, xii + 258pp.

See also No. 77.

CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 189. CLEMENT, Mark S.: 'Physical puritanism and religious dissent: the case of John Young (1820-1904), Sunderland chemist and druggist and Methodist lay preacher', *Social History of Medicine*, Vol. 11, 1998, pp. 197-212.
- 190. CULE, John: 'The contribution of John Wesley (1703-1791) to medical literature', XXVIII International Congress for History of Medicine: actes/proceedings, 1983, Vol. 1, pp. 328-31.
- 191. SHUTTLETON, David E.: 'Methodism and Dr George Cheyne's "more enlightening principles", *Medicine in the Enlightenment*, edited by Roy Porter, *Clio Medica*, Vol. 29/Wellcome Institute Series in the History of Medicine, Amsterdam: Rodopi, 1995, pp. 316-35.

See also No. 75.

LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

- 192. DUNLAP, Barbara J.: 'London Quarterly and Holborn Review, The', British literary magazines: the Victorian and Edwardian age, 1837-1913, edited by Alvin Sullivan, Westport: Greenwood Press, 1984, pp. 203-9.
- 193. FORWARD, Martin Howard Frank: A bag of needments: Geoffrey Parrinder and the study of religion, Bern: Peter Lang, 1998, 181pp.
- 194. JONES, Marsh Wilkinson: 'Those "mad Methodist magazines": religious periodicals and Methodist influence in the Victorian prelude', *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 51, 1997-98, pp. 155-64.
- 195. ROGAL, Samuel J.: 'John Wesley as editor and encyclopedist', Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 52, No. 2, Fall 1997, pp. 81-9.
- 196. THORP, Malcolm Ray: Herbert Butterfield and the reinterpretation of the Christian historical perspective, Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press, 1997, 254pp.

197. WALMSLEY, David A.: 'The truth in love: the story of the Methodist Recorder', Heritage: The Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 5, No. 3, April 1998, pp. 4-26.

See also Nos. 5, 69, 151-2.

PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

198. SNAPE, Michael Francis: 'Anti-Methodism in eighteenth-century England: the Pendle Forest riots of 1748', *Journal of Ecclesiastical History*, Vol. 49, 1998, pp. 257-81.

LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 199. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: 'Sir Arthur Quiller Couch and Methodism in Polperro', Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 9, No. 2, [1998], pp. 42-9.
- 200. KRYSMANSKI, Bernd: 'We see a ghost: Hogarth's satire on Methodists and connoisseurs', Art Bulletin, Vol. LXXX, 1998, pp. 292-310.

See also Nos. 4, 62, 65, 67.

RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 201. CARTER, David: 'Les méthodistes et l'oecuménisme aujourd'hui', Revue Théologique de Louvain, Vol. 28, 1997, pp. 359-75.
- 202. ENGLISH, John Cammel: 'John Wesley and his "Jewish parishioners": Jewish-Christian relationships in Savannah, Georgia, 1736-1737', *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXVI, 1997-98, pp. 220-7.
- 203. HARRIS, Elizabeth: 'Wesleyan witness in an interreligious context', Windows on Wesley: Wesleyan theology in today's world, edited by Philip Roger Meadows, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1997, pp. 53-85.
- 204. PODMORE, Colin John: *The Moravian Church in England*, 1728-1760, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998, xv + 332pp.
- 205. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: 'Ora et labora: Benedictines and Wesleyans at prayer and at work', *Asbury Theological Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 2/Vol. 51, No. 1, Fall 1995/Spring 1996, pp. 95-114.

206. WELLINGS, Martin: 'The Oxford Movement in late-nineteenth-century retrospect: R.W. Church, J.H. Rigg and Walter Walsh', *The Church retrospective: papers read at the 1995 summer meeting and the 1996 winter meeting of the Ecclesiastical History Society*, edited by Robert Norman Swanson, *Studies in Church History*, Vol. 33, Woodbridge: Boydell Press for the Society, 1997, pp. 501-15.

See also Nos. 76, 99, 121, 126, 130, 133, 145, 188, 193.

AFTERWORD: A RETROSPECT OF TWENTY-FIVE YEARS

This completes the twenty-fifth annual bibliography of Methodist historical literature to have been published in these *Proceedings*, all prepared by the present compiler. During the course of this quarter-century some 3,500 items have been noted, and the bibliographies have extended to some 250 printed pages, the equivalent of a book in their own right or of a volume of the *Proceedings* themselves. With an average of 150 items per annum, well exceeded this year, the bibliography has become something of a monument to the quantity and quality of international writing on Methodist historical topics.

It was Alan Cass who first suggested to the compiler that it would be helpful to scholars if such a bibliography could be prepared on a regular basis, to reflect the increasing number of publications on the history of Methodism, many of them appearing in less than obvious places. This suggestion was made in a chance conversation at a conference on Methodism and British society, organized by the British Section of the World Methodist Historical Society and held at Kingsmead College, Selly Oak, Birmingham in July 1975.

The compiler approached the then editor of these *Proceedings*, the Reverend Dr Jack Bowmer, who readily agreed to find regular space in his pages for a bibliography of the history of Methodism. The first edition of the bibliography, covering publications of the year 1974, was prepared during the final months of 1975, submitted in January 1976 and published in the June 1976 issue of the *Proceedings*. It was, in retrospect, a rather imperfect piece of work, extending to a mere four and a half pages and taking the form of a single alphabetical (by author) listing of 120 entries described with a bare minimum of bibliographic detail.

Since that time a number of improvements have been made to the content and appearance of the bibliography. Fuller bibliographic descriptions of the entries commenced with the 1978 edition, as did articulation of some clearer criteria for inclusion and exclusion of material. From the 1981 edition the single alphabetical listing was abandoned in favour of the present structure, with entries grouped by subject and serially-numbered to facilitate cross-referencing. The subject headings have been refined on a number of occasions since. From the 1987 edition the bibliography has been published as a supplement to the *Proceedings*, rather than as an article within them.

Timeliness of publication was a problem for a number of years, arising from a variety of circumstances. Matters were greatly improved thanks to the willingness of the Executive Committee of the Wesley Historical Society to fund the printing of the 1992, 1993 and 1994 bibliographies within a twelve-month period from May 1994 to May 1995, in an effort to clear the backlog, and to transfer the printing of the 1993 and subsequent bibliographies to the Methodist Publishing House. This latter move means that the bibliography can be typeset directly from the compiler's word-processed file

METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1998

on diskette. The bibliography is now prepared within three months of the end of the year covered and issued to subscribers two months later.

The bibliography has concentrated on recording books, pamphlets, articles, essays and unpublished postgraduate theses on the history of British and Irish Methodism. Items dealing with British and Irish overseas missions, and the native churches which they gave rise to, have only been included to the extent that they cast light on Methodist developments in the British Isles. Coverage of chapel and circuit histories has been restricted, in the main, to publications of more than fifty pages, unless of special significance. Other works of an ephemeral or substantially non-historical nature are also mostly overlooked.

Although most of the works recorded have been published in English, attempts have been made to identify important publications in Welsh and the major Western European languages. Sadly, both the compiler's linguistic competence and the limited holdings of United Kingdom libraries have meant that the bibliography has generally not extended to Far Eastern Methodist scholarship, which is considerable. In particular, there has been a good deal of writing in Japanese on John Wesley and other aspects of British Methodist history which deserves a wider audience.

Despite repeated appeals for assistance, just a tiny minority of entries in the bibliography derive from suggestions made by readers of the *Proceedings*. The compiler would be greatly helped if, in particular, authors could alert him to their latest publications and, wherever practicable, let him have offprints. In the relative absence of contributor input, the compiler is dependent upon his own systematic searching of publications, including regular monitoring of nearly 300 periodicals. Bibliographies, footnotes, book reviews, abstracts and publishers' catalogues are also all avidly scoured for ideas. Inevitably, many items are still (worryingly) discovered by the purest serendipity.

Wherever possible, no item is included in the bibliography unless it has been seen and its relevance personally verified, even if this occasions a delay in its listing. Regrettably, physical inspection does not prove possible in approximately one sixth of entries, especially for articles in specialized American theological journals, which are not widely held in United Kingdom libraries and where reliance has to be placed on abstracting and indexing services. Betty Jarboe's John and Charles Wesley: a bibliography (1987) and Kenneth Collins' 'A Wesley bibliography' site on the World Wide Web have also been extremely useful in retrospectively uncovering American journal literature.

The bibliography has been largely conceived as a current awareness tool, directing researchers to the most recent works on the history of British and Irish Methodism. Now that it has reached twenty-five separate editions, it has to be admitted that it has become somewhat unwieldy as a mechanism for retrospective enquiry. Unfortunately, there are currently no plans (nor resources) to compile and publish a cumulative list

nor to create a searchable electronic database. However, a selection of the most important entries from the 1974-85 bibliographies does appear in the compiler's retrospective bibliography in the fourth volume of A history of the Methodist Church in Great Britain (1988), and the non-serial publications from the 1980-87 bibliographies are critically reviewed in the author's article in the May 1988 issue of the Epworth Review.

It is hard to determine whether the bibliography as presently conceived and delivered will survive for another twenty-five years to celebrate its golden jubilee. Setting aside the compiler's physical, mental and financial ability to continue with the task, it is possible that a bibliography published as print on paper and devoted to a listing of works output as print on paper may at some stage become an anachronism in the face of an ongoing revolution in electronic publishing. Whatever the future may hold, the compiler is certainly grateful to his two editors (Jack Bowmer and Alan Rose) for supporting the publication of the bibliography, to his two typesetters (Alfred Taberer and Sue Gascoigne) for coping so accurately with what is always a complex text, and to his many readers who write with periodic testimonials to the value which they attach to his work.

CLIVE D. FIELD